COUNCIL MEETING - 7:30 PM

JUNE 3, 2009

1. Invocation: David M. Howells, Sr.
2. Pledge to the Flag

3. Roll Call


Mr. Donovan, Mr. Guridy, Mr. Howells, Mr. Phillips, Mr. Schweyer, and Mr. D’Amore


Ms. Eichenwald was absent.
4. Courtesy of the Floor

Louis Hershman requested the minutes from the Blue Ribbon Finance Committee be made public.

Mr. D’Amore said it is a joint committee; it is an advisory commission. You are asking a right-to-know question and should be addressed to the Solicitor’s Office.

Mr. Phillips said any citizen should have the right to ask what’s going on in a closed session. He thinks he should go through the Mayor’s Office.

Michael Fegley, 406 North 8th Street, thanked the City for beginning to enforce the noise ordinance for thumper cars.

Mr. Donovan said thumping didn’t totally disappear. They still hear it at 8 AM around Allen High School.
5. Approval of Minutes: 


May 6, 2009


May 20, 2009

6. Old Business:  None.
7. Communications:  None.
8. REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES:

Budget and Finance: Chairperson Donovan

The Committee met on May 27th; and reviewed a bill on tonight’s agenda and financial reports from the Administration and Controller; a future meeting has not yet been scheduled, the Ad Hoc Ethics committee is scheduled to meet on June 24th. Mr. Donovan made a presentation on the financial status of the City which is attached.
Public Safety: Chairperson Howells
The Committee met this evening; a future meeting has not been scheduled.

Community and Economic Development: Chairperson Schweyer

The Committee met yesterday; a future meeting has not been scheduled. 

Parks and Recreation: Chairperson Phillips

The Committee has not met since the last meeting; a future meeting has not yet been scheduled. 
Public Works: Chairperson Guridy
The Committee met this evening; a future meeting has not been scheduled.

Human Resources, Administration and Appointments: Chairperson Eichenwald
The Committee has not met since the last Council meeting; a future meeting has not yet been scheduled. 
Rules, Chambers, Intergovernmental Relations and Strategy:  Chairperson D’Amore
The Committee has not met since the last council meeting; a future meeting has not been scheduled (you have two items in front of the committee on the election of council officers).
CONTROLLER’S REPORT 
William Hoffman said he co-chairs the Ad Hoc Ethics Committee, and we will meet on June 24th, at 7 PM. We look forward to welcoming Council’s intern, Michael Palermo, to the committee, along with members of the public.

9.  APPOINTMENTS: None
10. ORDINANCES FOR FINAL PASSAGE:

Mr. Schweyer and Mr. Howells moved to suspend the rules to move R51 to this point in the agenda.

The rules were suspended and R51 was introduced.

R51

Administration Sponsored: Authorizes Certain Properties to be Acquired by Eminent Domain by the Redevelopment Authority:  310 North 9th Street, 1613 Page Street, 340-1/2 North 9th Street, and 817 Turner Street

Mr. Schweyer said these are 4 properties to be acquired by eminent domain. R51 was forwarded favorably, 3-0.

R51 was approved, 6 Yeas and 0 Nays.

Mr. D’Amore and Mr. Schweyer moved to bring Bill 38 out of the Public Safety Committee, since no quorum was present to forward the bill.
The motion was approved by common consent.

Bill 38

Administration Sponsored: Amending the 2009 General Fund Budget to provide for a supplemental appropriation of Five Thousand ($5,000) Dollars as a result of a grant from the Eastern Pennsylvania EMS (Emergency Medical Services) Council to the City of Allentown Paramedics for equipment to enhance the readiness of our bureau’s participation in the Regional Disaster Emergency Medical Services ‘Strike Team’.

Mr. Howells said he had no problem with the legislation.
Bill 38 was adopted, 6 Yeas and 0 Nays.

Mr. D’Amore and Mr. Schweyer moved to bring Bill 42 out of the Public Safety Committee.

Bill 42

Administration Sponsored: Amending the 2009 General Fund Budget to provide for a supplemental appropriation of Five Thousand ($5,000) Dollars from the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, DCED, grant number C000030228, to provide for a portable thermal imaging camera for the Emergency Response Team.  
Mr. Howells said the bill was forwarded favorably.

Bill 42 was adopted, 6 Yeas and 0 Nays.
Mr. D’Amore and Mr. Schweyer moved to bring Bill 43 out of the Public Safety Committee.

Bill 43

Administration Sponsored: Amending the 2009 General Fund Budget to provide for a supplemental appropriation of Five Thousand ($5,000) Dollars from the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, DCED, grant number C000023563, to provide for the reimbursement of costs to run a Citizen Police Academy geared toward citizen awareness of potential criminal behavior. The program will be hosted at the Allentown Police Academy and will include such topics as community policing, gang awareness, burglary/robbery prevention, communications with police, and issues pertaining to suspected drug dealing.

Bill 43 was adopted, 6 Yeas and 0 Nays.

Bill 44

Administration Sponsored: Amending Article 130.09, Administration of the Budget and Capital Plan, by requiring monthly financial reports to be provided to Council and the City Controller.

Mr. Donovan said Bill 44 was forwarded favorably, 3-0.

Mr. Hershman asked if various funds are certain funds in the budget or all the funds?

Mr. Donovan said this is a financial report we currently receive monthly. The committee is looking into the design of the General, Water, Sewer and Solid Waste Funds. The other funds are less active. They’re looking at the Enterprise and General Funds’ reports to be brought in regularly.
Mr. D’Amore said in reading Article 130.09 (B) it uses the word “various”. Should that be more specific?

Attorney Marchetto said if you don’t like the word various you can make it more specific if you choose. The minutes will reflect the intent of the ordinance. You can place a copy of the minutes in with the ordinance. If there’s any interpretation that needs to be made in the future, that would explain what the intent it is.

Mr. Donovan said when you say the financial condition of the various funds of the City, that implies that every fund is potentially requested. We may get 4 or 5 funds reported, but we can ask for them. To him, all the funds implies all the funds of the City.
Mr. Guridy said we should clarify the funds.

Mr. Donovan and Mr. Guridy moved to amend Bill 44 by striking “various funds” and replace it with “all funds” of the City.
Mr. Donovan said from an administrative point of view – each and every fund is important – the Enterprise and General Funds consume the most resources of the City, and they are extremely important. He does not want to burden the Administration by saying they must have every one every 2 weeks. Mr. Bennington can always provide the funds that are big consumers and have a note saying the other funds will be available upon completion. We can always specify a particular fund.

Mr. Guridy said he agrees. Asking too much, we may not get it. That’s why he asked to be more specific. Then we can ask for whatever else we want separately. Is it possible to get all funds every month?

Mr. Bennington asked if he’s asking for all funds in the 2 week time period? The Administration was initially going to challenge this ordinance, because we don’t believe we should codify various things. The Administration already provides you this in a timely manner. Are you asking for all the accounts within 2 weeks?

Mr. Donovan said we don’t always get the information in a timely basis. His goal in introducing this was to have a system that will pass from one Administration to one Council, subject to any changes Council may make in the future. In the other funds there’s often accounting entries which means they will come in later. Those reports are not as accurate after 2 weeks. The funds that are larger, Enterprise and General, you generally have a good idea in 2 weeks. The major goal is to codify a relationship between the Administration and Council to have these as quickly as possible to the Controller and Council. 
Mr. Donovan said he will withdraw his amendment because now we’re getting into details that aren’t necessary.

Mr. Guridy said it’s vague to say various funds. He would like it to be specific, or he’s going to vote against it.

Mr. Guridy said he would offer a friendly amendment that would mention the 5 funds that were mentioned before. Various funds means we’ll get whatever we get.

Mr. Guridy and Mr. D’Amore moved to amend Bill 44 by offering Mr. Donovan’s amendment which he rescinded.

Mr. Phillips asked what’s the difference between various funds and all funds? He doesn’t think an amendment is needed; just move forward.

Mr. D’Amore said various is open to interpretation more than all is.

Mr. Bennington said he’s more than happy to provide what they need, when they need it. He’s more than happy to provide any other reports.

The amendment to Bill 44 failed, 2 Yeas and 4 Nays (Schweyer, Donovan, Howells, Phillips).

Bill 44 was adopted, 5 Yeas and 1 Nay (Guridy).

11. ORDINANCES FOR INTRODUCTION: 
Bill 45

Administration Sponsored: Amending the 2009 General Fund to provide for a supplemental appropriation of Sixty-Seven Thousand Eight Hundred Forty-Nine Dollars and Fifty-Eight Cents ($67,849.58) from the United States Department of Environmental Protection Agency Brownfield Revolving Loan Fund for the demolition work at 716-718 Linden Street as well as the Calo Building at 5 North Front Street.

Bill 45 was referred to CEDC.

Bill 46

Administration Sponsored: Amending the 2009 Capital Fund Budget to provide for a supplemental appropriation of Five Hundred Thousand ($500,000) Dollars to provide for the receipt of a grant from the Lehigh County Green Futures Fund. This grant will provide funding to renovate the Cedar Creek Parkway.  

Bill 46 was referred to Parks and Recreation

Mr. Donovan said it would be helpful when these grants come to committee and Council that they are presented in the light of the entire park project so we know where they stand.

Mr. Bennington said Mr. Weitzel will do that.

Bill 47

Administration Sponsored: Amending the 2009 General Fund Budget to provide for a supplemental appropriation of Five Thousand ($5,000) Dollars to provide for the receipt of a grant from the Water Resources Education Network. This grant will provide funding to educate City staff, important stakeholders and the public to reduce impacts of polluted storm water runoff in streamside public park lands, including the Cedar and Little Lehigh Creeks, which serves as the source of drinking water for the City.  
Bill 47 was referred to Parks and Recreation.

Bill 48

Administration Sponsored: Amending the 2009 Capital Fund Budget to provide for a supplemental appropriation of Two Hundred Fifty Thousand ($250,000) Dollar increase to provide for the receipt of a grant from the Pennsylvania Department of Conservation and Natural Resources. This grant will provide funding to renovate Keck Park. 
Bill 48 was referred to Parks and Recreation

Bill 49

Administration Sponsored: Amending the Property Rehabilitation Maintenance Code by making it compliant with other codes, in effect, making our codes more uniformed; and, simplifying the fee section of the Rental Licensing Program.

Bill 49 was referred to CEDC.

Bill 50

Administration Sponsored: Amending the 2009 General Fund Budget to provide for a supplemental appropriation of Twenty-Five Thousand ($25,000) Dollars to provide for the receipt of a grant from the Pennsylvania Department of Conservation and Natural Resources.  This grant will provide funding to purchase and install shade trees in the City at various locations.  
Bill 50 was referred to Parks and Recreation.

12. CONSENT AGENDA: None
13. RESOLUTIONS ON SECOND READING: 
R46

Administration Sponsored: DCED $100,000 Grant Application aimed at removing blighted conditions at 808 Hamilton Street for the future home of the Allentown Arts Center

Mr. Schweyer said R46 was forwarded favorably, 3-0. 
R46 was approved, 6 Yeas and 0 Nays.

R47

Administration Sponsored: DCED $150,000 Grant Application for the design and planning of streetscape and open space improvements in the Sacred Heart Neighborhood

Mr. Schweyer said R47 was forwarded favorably, 3-0.

R48 was approved, 6 Yeas and 0 Nays.

R48

Administration Sponsored: A Resolution/Ordinance Extending the Terms of Exemptions  for Real Property, Earned Income Tax, Net Profits Mercantile, and Business Privilege Taxes Within A Specific Geographic Area in the City of Allentown, Lehigh County, Designated as a Keystone Opportunity Zone, Keystone Opportunity Expansion or Keystone Opportunity Improvement Zone in Order to Foster Economic Opportunities, Stimulate Industrial, Commercial, and Residential Improvements and Prevent Physical and Infrastructure Deterioration Within Areas of Lehigh County, City of Allentown, or the Allentown School District, Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, upon Certain Terms and Conditions.

Mr. Schweyer said R48 was forwarded favorably, 3-0. This is to extend the terms of the currently authorized KOZ’s.
Mr. Donovan said he disagrees with residential tax benefits of this design, which is presented by the Commonwealth. He doesn’t believe it’s appropriate for such significant tax breaks.

Mr. D’Amore and Mr. Guridy moved to temporarily table R48.

The motion was approved by common consent.

Mr. D’Amore and Mr. Guridy moved to suspend the rules to bring R49 to this point in the agenda.

The motion was approved by common consent.

R49

Administration Sponsored: Authorizing the submission of a PENNVEST Green Project Reserve Grant application to automate the City’s Meter Reading System

Mr.  Guridy said R49 was forwarded favorably, with amendment to change the amount of the grant to $7,828,801.
Mr. Guridy and Mr. D’Amore moved to amend R49 by changing the amount of the grant to $7,828,801.

The amendment to R49 was approved by common consent.

Mr. Hershman said there’s usually matching funds from the City.

Mr. Bennington said not with this one. 
Mr. Hershman urged Council to look into more grants to buy more meters

Apartment buildings have larger meters than normal residential units.

R49 was approved, 6 Yeas and 0 Nays.

Mr. Guridy and Mr. Schweyer moved to bring R50 to this point in the agenda.

The motion was approved by common consent.

R50

Administration Sponsored: Encroachment for an Exhaust Fan at 1301 Hamilton Street

Mr. Guridy said R50 was forwarded favorably, 3-0, with an amendment.

Mr. Guridy moved to amend R50 by adding provided that at its lowest point inclusive of the angle iron and hood be no less than 10 feet off the ground.

R50 was approved, as amended, 6 Yeas and 0 Nays.

Mr. Schweyer and Mr. Guridy moved to bring R52 to this point in the agenda.

R52

Administration Sponsored: Resolution of the Allentown Center City Association of the Greater Lehigh Valley Chamber of Commerce Foundation of the City of Allentown authorizing the Filing of a Proposal for Main Street Program Funds with the Department of Community and Economic Development, Commonwealth of Pennsylvania 

Mr. Schweyer said R52 was forwarded favorably, 3-0.

R52 was approved, 6 Yeas and 0 Nays.

R48

Administration Sponsored: A Resolution/Ordinance Extending the Terms of Exemptions  for Real Property, Earned Income Tax, Net Profits Mercantile, and Business Privilege Taxes Within A Specific Geographic Area in the City of Allentown, Lehigh County, Designated as a Keystone Opportunity Zone, Keystone Opportunity Expansion or Keystone Opportunity Improvement Zone in Order to Foster Economic Opportunities, Stimulate Industrial, Commercial, and Residential Improvements and Prevent Physical and Infrastructure Deterioration Within Areas of Lehigh County, City of Allentown, or the Allentown School District, Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, upon Certain Terms and Conditions.

Mr. Phillips said we just expanded KOZ properties that are going off the tax rolls. He does not think it’s in the best interest of the City.

Mr. Guridy said it’s important to maintain citizens and development in our City, and that we attract more middle class into the City to support our businesses.

Mr. Fegley said the Crave Lounge, Spooners and Vicky’s Sweet Shoppe have all closed. Despite the incentives and the great people working for us – he would like to see the economic engine continue. We are wondering when the rest of the City is going to catch up.

Mr. Hershman said he thought the County sold the Schoen’s Building lot for $300,000.

Joyce Marin said the property is being held in ACIDA’s name and is managed by AEDC, and there’s an agreement of sale.

Mr. Hershman said the 20/30 units being developed by the Allentown Housing Authority on the east side, are they being developed into drug and alcohol units? We don’t need any more. 

Mr. Guridy said he is partially right. There is money that is going to be computed to the Housing Authority.

Mr. D’Amore said Mr. Hershman said drug and alcohol and Mr. Guridy said MH/MR community living arrangements.

Mr. Hershman asked if they’re incurring the sale of the parking lot – exempting all these parking lots?

Ms. Marin said they’re not paying taxes right now, because they are owned by the Parking Authority. With this designation, they would be available for redevelopment. The Parking Authority has developed a lot of parking decks.

Mr. Phillips asked the locations of these expansions. He wants to make sure everyone in the room is clear on the expansions -- 9th and Hamilton – Liberty Property.

Mr. Hefele said that is not on this list. The only properties that are eligible to be extended are those that are undeveloped or vacant. All the properties on this list are vacant and undeveloped. PPL Plaza is no longer eligible to have extensions. The Schoen’s building was on the list, but the parking lot was added; the City’s former incinerator site at 3rd and Basin.

In response to Mr. Phillips’s question, Mr. Hefele said there are 2 things going on here. There are properties participating in the program since its inception in 1998. They will expire at the end of 2010. This allows their benefits to be extended. This past December you added 2 or 3 properties.

Mr. Phillips asked if we’re extending the 1998 properties?

Mr. Hefele said some of them – those undeveloped and those we feel warrant an extension, because we feel they have strategic value.

Mr. Phillips asked what properties are of value beyond vacant and undeveloped?

Ms. Marin said all are vacant or undeveloped. There are no developed properties that are on this list. They have to be vacant in order to qualify.

Mr. Guridy moved to vote on R48, the Overlook Park section. He has to abstain because he sits on the Allentown Housing Authortiy.

Mr. D’Amore suggested striking that and making it a new resolution.

Mr. Guridy and Mr. Donovan moved to make a new resolution for the Overlook Park section of R48.

The motion was approved by common consent.

Mr. D’Amore said the Overlook Park section of R48 will be removed from R48

Mr. Schweyer and Mr. Donovan moved to make the Overlook Park section R54.

The motion was approved by common consent.

Mr. Donovan said most economic development research says incentives are not the only thing that attracts investment. Until the City addresses its community development practices, they are not going to be successful like the entrepreneurs like the Fegley Family, who market the heck out of their property, and are able to attract those who do not mind being downtown with those who look differently than they do. He applauds Mr. Fegley’s diversity of people in his building. There’s  a lot going on elsewhere in the country in cities that are not always economic incentive based.
R48 was approved, 5 Yeas and 1 Nay (Phillips).
R54

Overlook Park

Administration Sponsored: A Resolution/Ordinance Extending the Terms of Exemptions  for Real Property, Earned Income Tax, Net Profits Mercantile, and Business Privilege Taxes Within A Specific Geographic Area in the City of Allentown, Lehigh County, Designated as a Keystone Opportunity Zone, Keystone Opportunity Expansion or Keystone Opportunity Improvement Zone in Order to Foster Economic Opportunities, Stimulate Industrial, Commercial, and Residential Improvements and Prevent Physical and Infrastructure Deterioration Within Areas of Lehigh County, City of Allentown, or the Allentown School District, Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, upon Certain Terms and Conditions.

R54 was approved, 3 Yeas, 1 Abstention (Guridy), 2 Nay (Phillips, Donovan).

14. RESOLUTIONS ON FIRST READING: 
R53

Council Sponsored: Establishes Committee to Explore Utilizing Technology to Make City Government More Transparent

Mr. Donovan said many communities around the country are webcasting or broadcasting their Council meetings and public hearings. We should study the issue. We have volunteers who will work with us including raising money to buy the equipment. We are proposing a committee to look at making recommendations on the use of the current technology, which would include webcasting or broadcasting meetings, Government Access Channel, increasing information online, creating partnerships with the hospitals and other educational institutions, as well as businesses, and the costs involved.
Mr. Phillips said we shouldn’t look partisan, but more general in nature.

Mr. Donovan and Mr. Phillips moved to strike “the Obama Administration has issued executive orders to make the federal Government more transparent” and replace it with “Government is improving transparency. . .”
The amendment to R53 was approved by common consent.

R53 was approved, as amended, 6 Yeas and 0 Nays.
Mr. Donovan and Mr. Phillips moved to suspend the rules and introduce R55.
The motion to suspend the rules and introduce R55 was approved by common consent.
R55

Requests analysis and public review of options on Bicentennial Park Transfer

Mr. Donovan said it’s his opinion we should be asking the Administration and LANTA for appropriate information. In the future, we will be asked to have a vote on this transfer.

Mr. D’Amore said his preference is to refer this to committee.

Mr. Howells said he agrees with Mr. D’Amore. He has questions on it as well.

Mr. Schweyer said as a member of the LANTA Board of Directors, he will have to recuse himself from the vote. He is a member of the Parks and Recreation Committee and Chairs the Community and Economic Development Committee.

Mr. Howells said as a member of the Recreation Commission he isn’t sure if he’s allowed to vote on this.

Mr. Donovan said since it has to do with the sale of property and impacts the City’s budget maybe it should be referred to Budget and Finance.

Mr. Phillips asked how rapidly is this decision being pushed to be made?

Mr. Bennington said it’s not going to happen overnight.

Mr. D’Amore said the land can’t be conveyed without a resolution.

Mr. Phillips said it is a park and recreation issue.

Mr. Guridy said in the past when we had a sale of property like this, it always went to the Administration Committee.
Mr. Howells said it should go to Parks and Recreation. It has to do with kids, sports and recreation.

R55 was referred to Parks and Recreation.

15.  NEW BUSINESS:  None.
16.  GOOD AND WELFARE:  None. 
17.  ADJOURN
The meeting was adjourned by common consent at 9:50 PM.
Michael Hanlon
City Clerk.
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